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Mayor Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Amanda Johnson, Sam Eason, Ronnie Moore, Leeanne Mackowski, and Tim Robison.  Staff Present: City Attorney Tim Sralla; Police Chief Sam Love; and Public Works Director Lance Petty, City Secretary Angie Young, and Fire Chief Darrell Fitch
Mayor Pittman gave the invocation and led the pledge.
Citizens Presentation
Tammy Yarbrough spoke regarding a section of Elm Street that has recently been surveyed and asked that if council decided to deed it that it bee deeded evenly to the surrounding property owners who have mowed it or, if the city is going to sell it to offer it to all of them first. She also noted that it might be a good area for a park.
Gwendolyn Smith spoke regarding the same property as Ms. Yarbrough and asked to be notified if the city is going to sell it.  
Robert Miles spoke on the same property as Ms. Yarbrough and Ms. Smith and also asked that the city is going to deed it to anyone the he would like his fair share of it or if sold he would like to buy it. 
JoAnn Wilson addressed the noxious odor coming into Rhome. She said that she had heard that it is form human waste being used a fertilizer by ranchers.  She asked that the city meets with the county judg3 to address this.  She said she believes it is a health issue.
Mike Hays spoke regarding Northwest Independent School District’s Big Event and the Character Counts Scholarship.  He said this is the fifth year they have done this and it is a show of thanks to the community.  He asked the city to help promote this and get people signed up.  He also addressed the Character Counts Scholarship, noting that 100% of it goes to a Wise County High School student.  It is $3500.00 and goes directly to the kids and is based on their character. 
Deborah Becraft reserved the right to speak on the agenda item regarding the Rhome Veteran’s Group
Patricia Mitchell spoke regarding her presentations at recent council meetings and a possible connection to the recent vandalism of her vehicle.  She also addressed remarks made on social media that “someone should shut that lady up”.  She also voiced her concerns on the voting by place system and the legality of it. 
Announcements

Council Member Robison said that due to all of the requirements not being met to go from an at large voting system to a place system the elections should be cancelled.  
Public Hearing

At 7:19pm Mayor Pittman opened the Public Hearing for comments on proposed amendments to the Sign Ordinance as to the height of the sign the square footage of the sign and the lighting requirements of the sign.  There being no public comment on the matter, the mayor closed the public hearing at 7:17pm.
Council Member Johnson said she likes the recommendation from the Planning & Zoning Commission.  Council Member Eason said the definition of the main structure is not clear and he would also like to see all of the signs be the same height and the base should match the building.  Council Member Robison said he thinks we should look at ach sign on a case by case basis.  Council Member Mackowski said the maximum height needs to be 20 – 25 feet and should be ornamental and matching.  Mayor Pittman said the discussion is based on signs for businesses along Highway 114 and Highway 287 to be able to be seen.  Council Member Moore said he likes 30 feet for the height.  Mayor Pittman said the maximum square feet per side for signs is currently 60 square feet.  Council member Eason said it needs to be bigger on the service road.  Council Member Johnson said 200 square feet is too big for a 20 foot pole.  Council Member Robison said we need to put them in the building plans and review them cases by case in order to be fair to businesses. Mayor Pittman addressed the lighting next.  Council member Jonson said this should be reviewed on a case by case basis.  Council Member Moore said you can’t see the building at Best Used Trucks within 50-60 feet or even the trucks and we need to protect businesses.  Attorney Sralla said that we need to consider the right-of-ways for the state highways.  Mayor Pittman suggested a draft ordinance for signs to be a maximum of 25 feet tall, 100 square feet per side, and 25 feet from edge of Right of Way.

Consent Agenda

Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda and Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Regular Agenda – Old Business
Discussion and any necessary action regarding Ordinance 2017-__ to declare each unopposed candidate elected for May 6, 2017 election
Council Member Robison said we need to strike items A, B, and C from the agenda because there was no ordinance passed before the 60th day before the election and the old ordinance is still in place.  He said this is a violation.  Council Member Moore said he did not vote on an ordinance.  Council Member Eason said he had an ordinance at the December 8th meeting.  Mayor Pittman showed council the ordinance drafted by the city attorney and noted that once we vote then the ordinance is drafted afterwards.  Council Member Robison insisted that the Texas Local Government Code that was passed out at the last meeting refers to an ordinance.  City Attorney Sralla confirmed that the vote was taken and that it passed.  Council Member Robison said he will argue and stand up for the people.  City Attorney Sralla said he sent the draft ordinance to the mayor Pittman and City Secretary Young.  Mayor Pittman said we will move on from elections discussion for now.  
Discussion and any necessary action regarding contract for 2017 election services with Wise County Elections
No action taken

Discussion and any necessary action regarding Joint Election Agreement & Contract for Election Services with Northwest Independent School District
No action taken
Discussion and any necessary action regarding approval of one election judge and one alternate judge for May 6, 2017 election
No action taken
Discussion and any necessary action regarding Ordinance 2017-__ to update of Building Codes from 2006 to newer version: Residential, Commercial, Electrical, Plumbing, Mechanical, and Property
Mayor Pittman recommended going to the 2009 version of these codes.  Council Member Eason said he likes 2012 and we can always go up again later.  Fire Chief Fitch said we should stay within 2 to 3 versions of the current version.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to go to the 2009 version of the International Residential, Commercial, Electrical, Plumbing, Mechanical, and Property Codes.  Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  City Attorney Sralla asked if we are going to also adopt the local amendments.  He said that the North Central Texas Council of Governments publishes local amendments.  Mayor Pittman asked Mr. Sralla to put together a draft ordinance adopting the 2009 codes and the local amendments.  
Council Member Eason made a motion to move Item D New Business with Old Business Item F.  Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  Council Member Robison voted nay, all others voted aye, the motion carried.  
Update and any necessary action regarding rebuild at city facilities at 105 W. First Street and authorization of a contract and financing for such rebuild
Mayor Pittman noted that we can get a lower rate by using a police vehicle for collateral.  Council Member Eason said then we should use the collateral.  Council Member Eason made a motion to use the 2016 Chevy Tahoe as collateral for the loan for the roof.  Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Council Member Eason said we need to get something approved for a City Hall.  He said we have discussed a municipal complex but we will need a bond for that.  He inquired about cleaning out the old school for this use and suggested waiting on the purchase of the new police vehicle.  Chief Love said if we wait to replace it we will have to replace two at once.  Council Member Moore motioned to purchase the Ford.  Council Member Eason inquired whether it was worth it to spend the money on the building.  He suggested borrowing from the General Fund for $10,000.00 to $15,000.00 to get a proposal for the rebuild and then have a bond election in November.  Council Member Robison inquired about funds from selling surplus vehicle.  Chief Love said he only has about $1200.00 in surplus and Chief Fitch said he only has approximately $3000.00 to $4000.00.  Council Member Eason also suggested using savings.  Mayor Pittman was against this idea and said we need to keep at least three months operating funds in savings.  Mayor Pittman said she has a call coming in the morning about a possible grant but she is not hopeful because these usually turn out to be a low interest loan.  She also noted that we may be able to save money as we go throughout the year.   
Council member Moore made a motion to approve the purchase of the Ford Interceptor vehicle from Sam Pack Ford.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Discussion and any necessary action regarding Rhome Veterans Group role with the Veterans Park as well as the city-sponsored events in 2017 at Veterans Park
Deborah Becraft with the Rhome Veteran’s Group spoke regarding the veteran’s talking over the Veteran’s Day celebration and also the Memorial Day celebration.  Mayor Pittman questioned what part the city has in the events since they are on city property.  Ms. Becraft said they ask that the city put the events on the website on Facebook and they will do the rest.  Council member Moore said as veteran’s they answer to veterans and they should not be made to answer to anyone else.  Ms. Becraft said that Memorial Day is a somber event that is for recognition and that Veteran’s Day is more of a celebration.  Council member Eason said the veteran’s asked to represent the city.  Ms. Becraft said they did not they just asked to take over those two events.  Council Member Moore asked if it has to be put on the city events calendar.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to remove Veteran’s Day and Memorial Day form the city event calendar.
Discussion and any necessary action regarding creation of Development & Building Official position
Mayor Pittman said she will put together a job duties list.  She noted that this position will be on a contract labor basis and that this person will review plans, do inspections, and enforce guidelines. She suggested $500.00 per week starting May 1 – September 30, 2017 and we can use the funds from inspections in the budget to cover it. She noted that after the proposal has had legal review we can look at going out for bid.   Council member Eason asked if we can designate this person to be our engineer as well, as he feels that the current engineers come back with more and more in estimates.  Council Member Robinson said with the development we are looking at it is going to put more burden on the city employees and this person will also need to be the eyes and ears of the city.  Council Member Mackowski said we need this later but not now.  Mayor Pittman said it will grow to a full time position.  Public Works Director Petty said he will do the inspections for water and sewer lines.  
Discussion and update regarding pending litigation – Thomas Pennington
No action taken
Executive Session
Council Convened into Executive Session at 9:11pm.  At 9:20pm council reconvened into the Regular Agenda.  No action was taken as a result of Executive Session.
Regular Agenda – New Business

Discussion and any necessary action regarding Prairie Point Development Annexation Service Plan
Council Member Johnson made a motion to approve the Service Plan for the Prairie Point Development.  Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Discussion and any necessary action regarding potential land exchange of the 10 acres out of the B.J. Lewellen Survey, Abstract No. 743, Wise County, Texas between the City of Rhome and Prairie Point Development Group
Mayor Pittman recommended this item be move to Executive Session for consultation with the city attorney.    Council Member Moore made a motion to move the item and Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Discussion and any necessary action regarding Ordinance 2017-__ regarding regulation and permitting of water wells
City Attorney Sralla recommended tabling this item until the next meeting. 

Council member Moore asked about Item A from Old business and the others that were skipped.  Mayor Pittman said that we were not going to discuss them at this time.

Discussion and any necessary action regarding purchase of police vehicle as approved in current budget
Item moved to discussion in connection with Item F Old Business
Future Agenda Items

Adjourn
There being no further action, at 9:21pm Council Member Robison made a motion to adjourn.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
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